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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
General Membership Meeting Minutes
Virtual Meeting via Zoom
June 29, 2022; 7:30 PM
Order of Business

1.  The President established that a quorum was present.   
2.  Members approved minutes of the May 25, 2022, General Membership meeting by unanimous consent.
3. The Nominating Committee reported the slate of nominees finalized at the May 25, 2022 General Membership meeting was:

	PRESIDENT
	Henry McFarland

	FIRST VICE PRESIDENT
	No candidate

	SECOND VICE PRESIDENT
	Matt Harrison

	SECRETARY
	Laura Kirkconnell

	TREASURER
	David Smith

	CIVIC FEDERATION DELEGATES (4)
	Dave Hughes

	
	David Smith

	
	Allen Norton 

	
	Shakti Shukla

	NCAC REP (1)
	Nick Pastore

	CIVIC FEDERATION ALTERNATES (4)
	Christopher George

	
	Nick Pastore

	
	Dorothy Patton

	
	Bruce Leighton

	NCAC ALTERNATE DELEGATE (1)
	Christopher George


4.  The president invited nominations from the floor for the vacant position of First Vice President.  The only nomination received was the president’s announcement that Mark Haynes had volunteered to serve at First Vice President if there were no other nominees.  Members agreed to add Mark Haynes to the slate of nominees for the annual elections. 

5.  Members voted unanimously to elect the final slate of nominees. 
	PRESIDENT
	Henry McFarland

	FIRST VICE PRESIDENT
	Mark Haynes

	SECOND VICE PRESIDENT
	Matt Harrison

	SECRETARY
	Laura Kirkconnell

	TREASURER
	David Smith

	CIVIC FEDERATION DELEGATES (4)
	Dave Hughes

	
	David Smith

	
	Allen Norton 

	
	Shakti Shukla

	NCAC REP (1)
	Nick Pastore

	CIVIC FEDERATION ALTERNATES (4)
	Christopher George

	
	Nick Pastore

	
	Dorothy Patton

	
	Bruce Leighton

	NCAC ALTERNATE DELEGATE (1)
	Christopher George


6.  Summary Reports of Executive Board Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, BCA Committees, and Follow-up Discussion (President, First VP, Second VP, Secretary, Treasurer, NCAC Rep, Civic Federation Delegates and Alternates, Parks Liaison, Missing Middle Housing Study Working Group, N. and Carlin Springs Road Pedestrian Safety Working Group) 

Former First Vice President and newly elected President Henry McFarland reported that the Site Plan Review Committee meeting for the Ballston Macy’s site redevelopment planned for July 2022 had been postponed while the applicant and County staff considered design challenges posed on Glebe Road. No new date has been set.  Mr. McFarland reminded County staff of the importance of pedestrian safety for people crossing Glebe Road at 7th Street N given the planned changes to that intersection and pedestrian crossing.  

Outgoing president and newly elected Secretary Laura Kirkconnell and Civic Federation Representative Allen Norton reported on the walk-thru with County Board members, Congressman Beyer and members of the BCA Executive Board to discuss upcoming upgrades and repair to the “Bluemont Junction section of the W&OD Trail,” with funding obtained by Congressman Beyer. These upgrades are on the Bluemont and Boulevard Manor sides of Four Mile Run.  One item is an upgrade to the bridge that is the continuation of the Bluemont Junction Trail over Four Mile Run.  It will be cleaned, de-rusted and painted.  The protective wooden sideboards will be replaced, and some broken welds will be fixed. Other repairs include paving cracked areas of the Trail. The repairs are much needed, and there will be no expansion of impervious surfaces.  No concerns were raised during the walk-through.  
Treasurer David Smith reported that the current BCA budget had been $2008.15, and after dues payments were received and two refunds of $5 each was paid to two members who needed change after paying $20 cash for their $15 annual dues at the in-person May General Membership meeting, the current balance was $2113.15.  
Mr. Smith, who also heads the Lubber Run Watershed Group of civic associations along Lubber Run and a representative of the Arlington County Civic Federation, reported that he had spoken on his own behalf in support of County plans to increase stormwater funding in the next 10-year Capital Improvement (CIP) program.  The County plans a very significant increase in stormwater funding to $331 million.  He also reported on the opportunity for neighbors to weigh in via a County survey about the County’s plan to fund stormwater improvements by a stormwater utility fee based on the amount of land covered by impermeable surfaces.  
Alternative NCAC Representative Chris George reported on the recent meeting of the Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee (NCAC).  Mr. George, who also heads BCA’s N. Carlin Springs Road committee had attended the County Board’s discussion of the next 10-year Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) to support the efforts of the Bluemont and Arlington Forest civic associations to get safety improvements to N. Carlin Springs Road. The CIP includes funding for a survey of conditions along N. Carlin Springs Road in 2024.  Mr. George said the survey may look like the recent survey activities of S. George Mason Drive. Mr. George said he asked if this survey could be done in 2023. He said he is seeking more information about County plans for Glebe and Columbia Pike, which may be useful for efforts to improve safety along N. Carlin Springs Road.  
NCAC Representative Nick Pastore reported on the community-driven projection for pedestrian safety, sidewalk improvement and beautification improvements to the intersection of 6th Street, N and N. Edison Street.  Plans include a curb bump-out, repainting, possibly dealing with utility poles, and better managing the flow of storm water under the site.  No date has been set for this construction.  
Mr. Pastore reported on BCA’s first priority Neighborhood Conservation Project (NCP), safety improvements to the intersection of Wilson Blvd and N. Lexington Street.  Mr. Pastore had walked through the area with the Chair of the NCAC about two months ago. Any project is a couple of years away from implementation, and the neighborhood will be further consulted as the process moves forward. Currently, the NCAC official is looking at whether there are any County projects that may overlap with BCA’s desire to improve safety for people crossing at the N. Lexington/Wilson Blvd intersection, since other projects may have relevant funding.  Mr. Pastore noted that BCA members voted that safety improvements to N. Carlin Springs Road is the second priority NCP project.  
BCA Parks Liaison Hugh Robinson reported on his review of recent storm damage to parkland in Bluemont.  He used the County’s Report A Problem system regarding a downed tree along the Bluemont Junction Trail and pulled branches on a holly tree.  Bluemont parks were in reasonable shape, however, with no major damage from the storms. 

BCA’s Civic Federation delegates reported on recent elections to Arlington County Civic Federation (ACCF) offices, including BCA’s David Smith being elected ACCF Secretary.  The civic federation delegates recommended people check the ACCF website at www.civfed.org to see the approved Public Services Committee Resolution to Improve Public Input for Planning, GLUP and Zoning Change Processes.  https://www.civfed.org/newContent/2022-06/2022-06%20ACCF%20PSComm%20Res%20GLUP_Planning_Input%20APPROVED.pdf .  The resolution seeks to address the problem of the County using the General Land Use Plan (GLUP) process to make zoning changes, rather than the Site Plan process.  The GLUP process is less transparent and has less opportunity for civic associations to weigh in on proposed changes. The ACCF website also has the draft resolution presented on reforming Arlington County’s system of government, and presentations made during the ACCF discussion of the Missing Middle Housing Study. The ACCF plans to further refine its resolution on Arlington County’s governance.  The ACCF will have a table at the August 2022 Arlington County Fair to engage with the public.  
7.  BCA’s Missing Middle Housing Study committee reported the County’s Missing Middle Housing study, and on the Phase 2 recommendations from that study.  The Committee members are Henry McFarland; Kate Mattos; Bruce Leighton; Chip Gurkin; and Ritch Viola.  The committee’s presentation is on the link labelled “Missing Middle Presentation” on the BCA webpage for the BCA Missing Middle committee:  http://www.bluemontcivic.org/missingmiddle.php
The Committee noted that its role was to be the eyes and ears of the civic association and to report facts about the Missing Middle Housing Study, rather than take a position.
BCA members had a lengthy discussion both verbally and via the zoom chat.  Questions and comments expressed concerns and/or opposition to the Missing Middle Housing Study recommendations, and support and/or praise for those recommendations.  
BCA member Nick Pastore presented a draft resolution he wrote out in the zoom chat with a proposed a BCA position on the Missing Middle Housing Study recommendations.  BCA member David Hughes seconded that resolution. 

The text of this draft resolution to be advertised for a vote at the September 28, 2022, General Membership meeting was:
“The BCA to adopt a position to oppose the missing middle study

and its implementation based on the direct result of reduced tree

canopy and increased density which will negatively impact the quality

of life of Bluemont residents.”

End original text of the draft resolution.

Discussion continued, both verbally using the zoom chat. Discussion was about both the pros and cons of the missing middle housing recommendations, suggested changes to the draft resolution, and members answering questions others had raised about the missing middle housing study.
Henry McFarland, who was chairing the discussion, used the zoom chat to keep members updated on suggestions being made to the proposed resolution text. The final draft resolution text was: 
Draft Resolution on the Phase 2 Recommendations of the Missing Middle Housing Study to be advertised for a vote at the September 28, 2022, General Membership meeting:
The Bluemont Civic Association adopts a position to oppose the Phase 2 recommendations of the Missing Middle Housing Study and its implementation based on the disregard of locational limitations, the direct result of reduced tree canopy, increased stormwater runoff, and increased density, which will negatively impact the quality of life of Bluemont residents.

The proposed solution from the County does not address the stated issue. It introduces more problems/issues/questions than it solves. Blanket solutions to potentially localized issues are not a good idea.

End text of draft resolution

Dorothy Patton made a motion to vote on approving advertising the above draft resolution for a vote by members at the September 28, 2022, General Membership meeting.  The motion was seconded by David Hughes. 

Members approved the motion to advertise the draft resolution for a vote at the September 28, 2022, General Membership meeting:  Yes (16 votes); No (5 votes); Abstain (1 vote)

Given the difficulties of writing via zoom chat during a membership discussion, it was agreed the Secretary should consult Henry McFarland to ensure the language of the resolution was clear to people who had not been part of the civic association discussion.  

NOTE:  Following this post-meeting clarification, the edited draft below will be advertised to BCA members for discussion and a proposed vote at the September 28 General Membership meeting.
Draft Resolution on the Phase 2 Recommendations of the Missing Middle Housing Study:
 The Bluemont Civic Association opposes the Phase 2 recommendations of the Missing Middle Housing Study and their implementation. The Association bases its opposition on the recommendations’ disregard of varying neighborhood conditions and constraints, and the likelihood

that the recommendations will reduce tree canopy, increase stormwater runoff, and increase density. Those effects will harm the quality of life of Bluemont residents.
The proposed solution from the County staff does not address the stated issues and introduces more problems than it solves. Moreover, the policy treats all areas now zoned for single-family houses in the same way. Any change in zoning requirements should recognize the different conditions in different areas.
End text of edited draft resolution.

8. Discussion of County plans for Changes to Wilson Blvd Between Glebe Road and N. Edison Street.   
The president urged members to provide feedback to the County survey closing on July 6 and promised to re-send that link to the email list after the meeting. The proposed changes are depicted on this map:

https://www.arlingtonva.us/files/sharedassets/public/transportation/documents/2022_resurfacing/concept-designs/mar_wilson-blvd_n-george-mason-dr_n-vermont-st_compressed.pdf?fbclid=IwAR0TMqV6HWHvHsiogEDXT5sChY9EksDKEQAyLJquTVz8fcSAHndge1Xow74
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Here are some close-up screen shots:
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The County concept design features for the Wilson Blvd proposed changes are: 
• A roadway reconfiguration to reduce through lanes and provide one vehicle travel lane in each direction with a center turn lane to facilitate turn movements for people driving and help manage vehicle speeds.
• Dedicated turn lanes for westbound drivers turning south onto Wakefield Street and Edison Street, and the east bound left turn lane at George Mason was lengthened.
• Bike lane added in both directions between N. George Mason Drive and N. Wakefield Street to improve access for people biking and provide buffer space between people driving and people walking on the narrow sidewalks.
• Buffered and painted bike lane provided for east bound people biking between N. Wakefield Street and N. Glebe Road.
• Green markings added to high-conflict intersections.
• Bike box added to the south Glebe Road intersection with Wilson Blvd to make it easier for people biking and driving to see each other at intersections and make it easier to turn or travel through the intersection.
• All existing parking maintained.
The maps provided above include the following changes:
-- The County proposes two changes to Wilson Blvd to the WEST of George Mason Drive. (1) Lengthen the left turn lane at that intersection. (2) Put in a left turn lane on Wilson between N. George Mason and N. Edison Street to allow people going west on Wilson better access to the gas station and other businesses on the south side of Wilson just west of the access point to the Bluemont Junction Trail. 

-- On Wilson Blvd EAST of George Mason Drive, the County plans to put in two bike lanes each 6 feet wide. The east bound bike lane would go all the way to Glebe, the westbound bike lane would stop at N. Wakefield Street. 
-- From N. George Mason to N. Wakefield Street, Wilson Blvd would have one travel lane in each direction with a turning lane in the middle of the street. 
-- On N. Wakefield Street to N. Vermont Street heading west, a dedicated left turn lane replaces one of the two traffic-thru lanes. An eastbound enhanced bike lane will be added.
-- Between N. Woodrow Street to N. Wakefield Street heading east, there are two east-bound travel lanes through the intersection to maintain signal operation.
-- Between N. Buchanan Street to N. George Mason Drive heading east, there will be arrows indicating the need to merge because the second east-bound thru-lane is ending. 
-- Some bus stop consolidation is being considered on Wilson, but that is not far enough along in the planning stage to be included in the repaving. 
After BCA members discussed concerns, questions, pros and cons, opposition and support for the changes, Nick Pastore asked whether the civic association could request a walk-through of the proposed changes.  
9.  The meeting adjourned at 9:13 pm.
Draft minutes prepared by Secretary Laura Kirkconnell
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